
IN THE MATTER OF ARBITRATION 
between 

UNITED FACULTY OF FLORIDA, 
(Daniel B. Ward), 

and 

BOARD OF REGENTS, STATE 
UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA, 
(The Universisty of Florida), 

Re: Grievance -- BOR File No. 82-354 

Before: B. R. Skelton, Arbitrator 

- �

The hearing in this case was held on September 19, 20 and 21, 1983, in 
Gainesville, Florida, at which time both parties were afforded the 
opportunity to present, examine, and cross-examine witnesses and
present exhibits. The hearing was recorded by tape and notes of the
arbitrator. Oral closing arguments were made by the parties.

APPEARANCES 

For the Union: Marilyn Young, Arbitration Advocate 

For the Board of Regents: James J. Parry, Arbitration Advocate 

STATEMENT OF THE CASE 

In Octobe r 1978, the C hairman of the Botany Department at the 
University of Florida informed Dr. Daniel B. Ward, the Grievant, that a 
committee (the Herbarium Committee) was to be established to consider 
the transfer of the Department's plant collection-rci the Florida State 
Museum. For the purpose of this grievance, the.plant collection is the 
Herbarium. 

The Herbarium Committee had two major goals: (1) to define the mission 
of t h e  He r b a r iu� jn terms of pre sent and future needs of the 
University, and (2) to determine the appropriate location for the 
Herbarium. In addition, as a collateral goal, the Committee was to make 
recommendations on the administrative leadership of the Herbarium. 

In January 1979, the Herbarium Committee submitted its report and 
recommendations to the Vice President for Academic Affairs. He, in 
turn, submitted the report to the Vice Presidents of those budgetary 
units involved with the function of the Herbarium to determine what 



actions, if any, should be taken by the University. 

The Vice Presidents concurred with the recommendations of the Herbarium 
Committee, namel y: (1) that the Herbarium should be considered a 
resource of University-wide importance to teaching and research; (2) 
that the Herbarium should be relocated administratively in the Florida 
State Museum; and (3) that the leadership of the Herbarium should be 
changed. 

At that time, Dr Ward was the Curator of the Herbarium's vascular plant 
collection, and had been throughout his tenure at the University. Dr. 
Ward objected to the transfer of the Herbarium to the Florida State 
M u s e u m a n d  t o  the Committee ' s  recommendation for a change in 
leadership. 

On April 20, 1979, the Dean of the Institute of Food and Agricultural 
Sciences (IFAS) and the Dean of the College of Liberal Arts and 
Sciences wrote the Grievant a letter to advise him: (1) that he would 
no longer be the Curator or be involved with the management of the 
Herbarium, (2) that a director would be appointed to assume this 
responsibility, (3) that he would have to move his office out of the 
Herbarium by June 1, 1979, and (4) that he would have access to the 
Herbarium for research and teaching purposes j ust as other faculty 
members would have access. 

In late Spring of 1979, the University began the process necessary to 
implement the establishment of the Herbarium as a University-wide 
resource in the Florida State Museum. 

On May 18, 1979, the Grievant wrote a letter to the Dean of the College 
of Liberal Arts and Sciences to pursue several matters of dispu te
related to his assignment. In this letter Dr. Ward stated that the
change in his responsibilities for the "higher plant herbarium"
including the loss of control of, and full access to the specimens,
equipment, and other research materials he had assembled during his 21
years of empl oyment with the University would damage his future
capabilities as a University employee.

The Dean responded to the Grievant's letter on June 4 , 1979, and 
advised Dr. Ward t�at- the decision to change the leadership in the 
management of the Herbarium came from a recognition by the University 
that there was need to bring fresh minds to work in that area. The Dean 
also stated that the collections belonged to the University because 
they were secured through expenditure of general revenue funds or funds 
from contracts and grants. 

Concomitant with Dr. Ward's removal as Curator of vascular plants and 
his reassignment to an office and laboratory in McCarty Hall, the locks 
on the doors to the Herbarium were changed. Dr. Ward did not receive a 
key which would give him unlimited access to the Herbarium. Thus, he 
was required to conduct his research in taxonomy either during the 
hours the Herbarium was open to the public and other faculty and staff 
























